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	NORTH BRADLEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

MONDAY, 2 OCTOBER 2023 AT 

NORTH BRADLEY PROGRESSIVE HALL


COUNCILLORS PRESENT
	Cllr Bernard Clarkson (BC)

	Cllr Tom Connor

	Cllr Bradley Evans (BE)

	Cllr Roger Evans (Chair) (RE)

	Cllr Mrs Lee Lee (LL)

	Cllr Mrs G Lunt (GL)

	Cllr Francis Morland (FM) 

	Cllr Horace Prickett (HP)

	Cllr Russell Willsmer (RW)

	Mrs Karin Elder (Clerk) 



	There were four members of the public. 


	Item
	Record
	

	92
	RE welcomed everyone, declaring the meeting open and explained the proceedings. 
	

	93
	APOLOGIES Cllrs Mrs Jenny Joyce (JJ) and Nick Crangle (NC)

	

	94
	MEMBERS’ DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  None
	

	95
95.1
95.2

95.3

95.4

95.5

95.6

	ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING FOR MEMBERS OF PUBLIC 19:34
Mr Bob Sparke addressed the Parish Council. He  thanked the council for arranging the retarmacking of The Rank but expressed his concern about the poor condition of Woodmarsh road surface due to the volume of traffic. He said that proposed new developments either side of the A363 would cause more people to divert through Woodmarsh causing further damage. RE responded that WC has resurfacing planned at Woodmarsh in 2024. WC’s traffic engineer is currently devising a strategic plan for traffic calming through Woodmarsh and Westbury Road. The requirement from the H2.2 developers will be for a section 106 financial contribution to fund traffic calming to help to mitigate increased traffic through Woodmarsh.   
Mr Sparke referred to the proposed application for housing on Southwick Road and asked what had changed since their previous application in 2019. RE explained how recent planning refusals had been overturned as a result of government policy. 
Mr Rennie said that access on to Southwick Road from the new development would be lethal.
HP added that traffic restrictions in Bath were causing HGV’s to drive through North Bradley further increasing the amount of traffic. 

HP, Unitary Wiltshire Councillor, updated the parish on WC news. WC’s new Wiltshire Local Plan is now out for consultation with a drop-in event at County Hall on 12 October, 3pm to 7pm. 

HP – Reference PL/2021/09739  Proposal:- Outline application for the construction of up to 23 residential units including detailed access on land to the rear of 54 Woodmarsh, North Bradley was approved by Wiltshire Councillors’ Area Planning Committee on 27 September.

	

	96
	MEETING BACK IN SESSION 19:53

	

	97
	MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 4 September, having been circulated previously, were approved, and signed as a true record of the meeting.  

	

	98
98.1
98.2
98.3
98.4
98.6

98.7
	MATTERS ARISING

84.1
SIDs  – NC Attended meeting 11 September. Southwick Road temporary SID is being repaired 4 October and will be used for three weeks.  

84.2
Clerk sent Fr Learmont email with link to guidance on overhanging trees and info regarding data protection. Residents reported overhanging brambles. Clerk to send a further letter.

84.3
Dog bins are being emptied regularly now. Item closed. 

84.4
Beat the Streeet – leaflets delivered. Promotional events took place at The Rising Sun. Event taking place in October.

84.5
Equestrian signage – GL to have further discussion with horse riders. 

87.1
Clerk notified David Middleton of RE request to LHFIG ref Southwick Road. Investigations by WC ongoing. 




	

	99
99.1
99.2

99.3

99.4

99.5

99.6

	DEVELOPMENT CONTROL – APPLICATIONS RECEIVED  
Land at Southwick Road, North Bradley – Consultation by Welbeck Land with NBPC and residents. 

Councillors resolved to have same objections as previously submitted although they will not be commenting until an official consultation takes place with WC.

20/03641/OUT Land South of White Horse Business Park, Trowbridge, Wilts - Up to 70 dwellings, landscaping, green infrastructure, associated drainage measures and vehicular access from the A363 as well as all associated works. Matters to be considered: Access into the site. 

PL/2022/05426 Land Southwest of White Horse Business Park, Trowbridge Development of 62 dwellings, public space and associated works with access via the A363

These two applications were considered together. While it is appreciated that a masterplan has been produced showing the two sites and the number of houses is well within the allocation, the development is deviating from the TBMS. Councillors and residents have concerns about the short distance between the access point to H2.1 and the access to 19/11459/OUT, Elm Grove development.  Traffic calming must be incorporated into a section 106 agreement.    

Appeal- APP/Y3940/W/23/3322227 reference PL/2023/01435 Yew Tree House, Brokerswood, Westbury, BA13 4EG Removal of condition 5 on 15/10329/FUL to reinstate permitted development rights. Councillors resolved to maintain their “no objection” to this proposal. Clerk to notify Planning Inspectorate.    

PL/2023/08235 The Old Ring of Bells, 4 Southwick Road, North Bradley – Councillors queried whether this was for a separate dwelling. Clerk to request an extension for more time to consider. 
FM reminded councillors of the Southwick Court inquiry which commences 3 October. RE confirmed that Graham Hill will be representing NBPC. 

	

	100
	DEVELOPMENT CONTROL – DECISIONS MADE

2023/06783 North Bradley House, Church Lane – Cutting two horse chestnut tree stumps close to ground level. WC Approved with conditions. 

	

	100
100.1
100.2
100.3
100.4

	CORRESPONDENCE
Letter from Bernard Clarkson dated 5 September thanking RE for being Chair for many years and tendering his resignation. RE accepted this with regret and thanked him for his huge contribution to the parish and his unstinting hard work connected to the maintenance of it. There followed a round of applause for him. Clerk will notify WC. 

Letter from North Bradley Peace Memorial Trust dated 13 September thanking the parish council for their generous and unexpected donation.

Email from WALPA regarding questions to WC with a view to receiving answers before the Local Plan consultation. Clerk confirmed that the WALPA chairman had not received a reply to his questions from WC. 

Email 26 September – Notes from LHFIG meeting dated 14 September:

An allocation was made for dropped kerbs on Church Lane with a proportionate contribution from NBPC of £375.00 

WC traffic engineer is devising a scheme for speed reduction measures at Woodmarsh and Westbury Road.
 
	

	101
	COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW

Email 14 September from WC Democratic Services – Stating that there will be a limited review of boundaries and referred to an anomaly in the 2019/20 Review. Councillors resolved to submit all their original objections to the changes. Clerk to resubmit a letter advising WC. 

  
	

	102
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE
LL presented a draft final Statement of Intent to the council which had been previously circulated. It clarifies the parish council’s expectation for 50% of the additional CIL from the H2.2 development, should a neighbourhood plan be in existence. Councillors approved the document which will now be considered by Trowbridge Town Council. 

  
	

	103

	MAINTENANCE – 

BC updated the council on recent matters:

Clerk to ask Wessex Water when the Church Lane sewer can be attended to. 

Clerk to notify WC of hole in resurfaced The Rank and still no white lining on Southwick Road. 

Parish Steward tasks:
To replace rusty poles on No Parking signs on The Common and on MPH sign on way into village from Southwick. 

Cut back overhanging fir tree and brambles outside the vicarage.

Spray weeds across pavement in Westbury Road by the Phillips Way bench. 

Clerk to ask developer to resurface path damaged by digger carrying out survey digs at Organ Pool farm.  

	

	104
104.1
104.2
104.3

	FINANCE

Following BC’s retirement, the PC needs to add more signatories to authorise payments. 

Agreed to add LL and TC. 

RE brought to councillors’ notice that the clerk finds that she is now working more hours with more requirement to support neighbourhood planning work. Councillors resolved to increase the Clerk’s hours from 12 hours per week to 13 hours per week from November. The additional hour will be funded from the Neighbourhood Plan budget. This will be subject to review when next year’s precept is set.   
The following payments having been previously circulated, were approved and will be paid on-line:
Payee

Amount
September payments
104.3.1
Google invoice 01.09.23-30.09.23
£2.30
104.3.2
K Elder Salary, office/travel expenses September
£579.26
104.3.3
HMRC September
£132.40
104.3.4
Baptist church donation for use of the meeting room
£20.00
104.3.5
LL – Clean it up posters
£25.07
104.3.6
Gooding Accounts quarterly payroll
£30.00

	

	105
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING Monday 6 November 2023 19:30 at the Progressive Hall. 
	

	
	The meeting closed at 21.10.
Signed …………………………
	Date ……………………
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